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OUR CLUB OBJECTIVES: 
 To promote interest in and use of Wolseley vehicles. 

 To arrange social functions for the purpose of promoting the objectives of the club. 

 To promote and encourage the efficient maintenance of members' vehicles. 

 To render technical assistance to members. 

 To produce a newsletter regularly as a vehicle for the exchange of owners experience, 

technical information, the sale and exchange of cars and spare parts, or any other 

matters of interest to members. 

 To maintain a library of information on the history, maintenance, repair and 

modification of Wolseley cars, to be available to members. 

 To maintain a central register and stock of spares which may be established to assist 

members. 

  Club website (new one) : www.wolseleycarclub.co.nz  

 

HOW TO CONTACT US: 
 

National President:   National Secretary: 

Gordon Duthie (Beryl)   Michael Kruse (Raewynn) 

13 Maryport Street    297 Huatoki Street,  

Lawrence, Otago 9532   New Plymouth 4310 

Ph 03 485 9543, Fax 03 485 9053 Phone 06 753 9743 (hm) 0276600203(mobile) 

email gbduthie@xtra.co.nz  email kruseco@xtra.co.nz   

 
Regalia Enquiries:   Website Coordinator:  North Island Branch: 
Dany & Sharon O’Malley  Raewynn Kruse (Michael)  Raewynn Kruse (Michael)P O 

P O Box 75, Leeston 7576  297 Huatoki Street   297 Huatoki Street 

Ph 03 324 4421   New Plymouth 4310    New Plymouth 4310 

Email: dandsomalley@gmail.com Email: kruseco@xtra.co.nz  Email: kruseco@xtra.co.nz 

Phone 06 753 9743   Ph 06 753 9743    

       

Nelson/Marlborough:  Christchurch:   Southern Region: 
Bryan Stansbury (Gaylene)  Stuart Penny (Judith)   Fergus Sime (Mary Jane) 

113 Whitby Road   I Kensington Ave   445 East Taieri-Allanton Rd 

Wakefield, Nelson   Rangiora 7400    RD 2, Mosgiel 9092 

Phone (03) 541 8255        Phone (03) 313 4454         Ph 03 4534008, 0274048468  

Email: stansburys@xtra.co.nz  Email stu.jude@gmail.com   email fergus.sime@xtra.co.nz  

 
Spare Parts Enquiries:  All Newsletter Enquiries:   
If unable to be handled by your local   Send to:  Colin Hey  (Jenny) 

Branch, contact: Jonathan Gaut (Christine)  34 Rossington Drive 

414 Breezes Road, Aranui,     West Melton 7618 

Christchurch 8061.     Phone (03) 359 8737 or 021883807  

Phone 027 235 9566     email: heywolseley699@gmail.com 

Email: wolseley.spares.nz@gmail.com  

 
Disclaimer: The views and opinions in this publication are personal to the authors, and not necessarily the official views of the 

Wolseley Car Club of NZ Inc. 
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EDITOR’S  STUFF 
  

Right, at last! Pleased to have the newsletter up 

and running again after a break of a few months 

while Jenny and now also myself get some 

medical issues attended to. For the next six 

months or so you may find the newsletter is a bit 

shorter than normal – I won’t be waiting for 

reports to come in – it will just go out with what 

I’ve been sent for that month, and that will be it. 

If there is anything noteworthy in the time we’ve 

been without the newsletter in the last few 

months, it will be the number of cancelled or 

postponed events, and the general uncertainties around how the next few months will play 

out with Covid restrictions.  

During the latter part of last year I managed to take part in the first veteran events of the 

season (both without Jenny) – one a long run finishing at the VCC ‘OCBC’ coffee 

morning, and another run on a stunningly beautiful day finishing at a homestead just west 

of Darfield. The latter was held the day after our own club National AGM, so a few from 

out of town also managed to attend this run. We used the 1909 Wolseley Siddeley for 

these events, and it was good to get it out from the back of the shed, do a few small jobs, 

and get it out on the road again.  

We then took this car down south to the National Veteran Rally in Cromwell from 29th 

October to 1st November. We then left it down there in its trailer in Clyde on the way 

home, and returned two weeks later to take part in the bi-annual veteran one & two-

cylinder rally. Both were very social events. Fortunately, Jenny was in recovery mode 

from her recent chemotherapy, and was feeling well enough to start going to events again.  

 

We have planned to do as much as we can over this motoring season, which has now also 

included the VCC Vero Rally in New Plymouth in January. We really enjoyed that event, 

which was attended by around 500 cars and 1000 people. We decided to take the 1933 

Wolseley Hornet Special on that one, which did prove to be a good decision for us. It was 

also a good excuse for me to catch up on a few jobs that needed doing on it, including a 

full brake hydraulic system rebuild, fixing the fuel and temperature gauges that were not 

working correctly, some electrical work including fitting some indicators and a left-side 

tail/brake light to make motoring it a bit safer, and a bit of cosmetic work including 

touching up some badly stone-chipped areas.  

Perfect weather for the whole time we were away (except for one short spell of rain one 

night) meant that the hood didn't even come out of the bag for the whole trip, and most of 

our motoring was done in shorts, tee-shirts and sun-hats, and with lots of sun-block 

applied! 

The motoring was excellent - lots of rolling country, with routes plotted to keep us off the 

highways as much as possible. Sometimes there was no option though, and there was a lot 

of traffic and heavy trucks on some of them, meaning keeping one eye in the mirror was 

essential. Once off the highways though, the motoring was superb and very scenic. There  
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EDITOR’S  STUFF - continued 

 

were a few breakdowns, 

particularly amongst the more 

fragile veteran cars, but most 

were fixable on the side of the 

road, and I only heard of one car 

suffering a major failure. 

Highlights for us were the trip to 

Opunake on the south coast (an 

excellent day of motoring), the 

huge open day/display/street 

party in Inglewood on the 

Thursday evening, and catching 

up with other Wolseley owners 

and friends from all over the 

country. There were (I think) 12 

club members and their partners registered for the event – 10 of them in Wolseleys. 

Michael & Raewynn Kruse and Winton & Ruth Cleal organised a catch-up dinner on the 

first evening of the rally at a local restaurant, which was a great evening out attended by 

23 people. Congratulations to the large team who organised the Vero event, and well done 

for getting it in the bag just 48 hours before going into Covid Red setting (how lucky was 

that!). 

Over Christmas and the New Year we had our 1909 Wolseley-Siddeley out again, using it 

on OCBC day and Children's Christmas Party day at Cutler Park on 19th December, and 

on the Banks Peninsula Branch picnic run to Little River. Once again our car and our VCC 

friends the McGibbon's 1914 

Renault AX were the only 

veterans at Little River, but we 

do have to admit to trailering 

them most of the way there. Both 

days were really good, with 

perfect weather. The only down-

side was that the clutch release 

carrier bracket broke on the 

OCBC day, which involved 

machining up a rather complex 

new part for a repair. 

The only unfortunate thing about 

going to New Plymouth was that 

we missed the Dunedin to 

Brighton Run on 22nd January, 

however I know that the 

Wolseley marque was represented as usual by the Winter’s 1900 Wolseley (Grandma), 

and I’ve had reports from a friend of mine that did go that it was another really good day.  

 

 
The two oldest cars at Little River 

 
Enjoying a break during the Vero Rally at one of the many beaches 

south of New Plymouth. Jenny Hey with the Wolseley Hornet Special. 
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EDITOR’S  STUFF - continued 

 

This event seems to be slowly getting stronger each year. In 2024 the event will celebrate 

its 70th anniversary run - one which will no doubt bring a large attendance. 

I’d been rather slack at getting WoFs for our Wolseleys over the winter, but I was starting 

to run out of options for cars to take on runs so I had to get busy and start checking them 

and taking them into town for testing. I’ve managed to get five of them done in the last 

couple of months plus two of our trailers, but there’s still a few to go. Unfortunately, a 

couple of them need a bit of work, but only small things so it’s not all bad. 

I have to confess now 

that I recently broke a 

promise to myself not to 

buy any more cars. This 

time it’s not even a 

Wolseley (well, most of 

it isn’t) The car is an 

Austin 7 special, put 

together in the 1980's 

supposedly from a 

collection of A7 parts. 

The really interesting 

thing is that it has the 

original Swallow tail-end 

off our Hornet Special on 

it. Prior to our Hornet 

Special being restored in the 1980s, it was reversed into a wall and the rear end damaged. 

Instead of it being repaired when the car was restored, it was removed from the car and a 

new rear-end made up which has been on the car ever since. The damaged section then 

went to someone else and was repaired and put on the Austin 7. Apparently the car was 

run for a while, then sold to the chap I bought it off forty years ago. He started but never 

finished a restoration on it. The back-end was however professionally panel-beaten as part 

of that work. Unfortunately I had to buy the whole car, but the price was OK. Not sure yet 

if I'll ever do the swap back, but at least I have it. If anyone is super-keen and serious 

about an Austin 7 Special project and wants to start with a very complete car less the back-

end, let me know as I don’t really have room for it, and certainly not the time at the 

moment. We could meet and agree on where the cut-line should go, and I’ll hang the rear 

part of the body up in the rafters of my shed! 

I came a little bit unstuck a couple of months ago with my Assistant Spares Coordinator 

hat on. Anthony Dacre (Christchurch) needed a replacement 6/110 block for his 6/90, as 

the one in the car has developed the ‘oil in the coolant’ issue. This engine in the car was a 

6/110 engine rebuilt to Austin Healey specs to replace the original 2.6 litre engine when 

the car was restored many years ago but had only done about 4,000 miles since. One of 

our members had what was supposedly a complete 6/110 engine that had been removed 

from an A/110 Westminster that he wanted to donate to the club, so I thought in the 

interests of efficiency I’d collect it and take it straight to Anthony’s garage so they could 

begin work on it. This I did early one morning on my way to work, and I called Anthony  
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EDITOR’S  STUFF - continued 

 

as soon as I’d dropped it off to let him know it was there. It so happened he wasn’t far 

away from the garage when I called, so he dropped by for a look. I immediately got a call 

from him to say that it was actually a 2.6 litre block, not a later 2.9 litre one. I had simply 

assumed that because it had come out of an A/110 it would have been a 2.9 litre one – I 

hadn’t even looked at it when it was loaded onto the trailer. Anyway, lesson learned (don’t 

assume that any car still has its original engine), and I’ve since delivered another 6/110 

block (it was actually one that the late Allan Francis had in his 6/90 up until he rebuilt 

another engine about 15 years ago). Apparently, the plan now is to machine up the 

replacement block and transfer all of the Healey Parts into it from Anthony’s damaged 

engine. 

As you will read elsewhere, the National AGM in Christchurch came and went in October 

and we have a new Chairman in place in Colleen Litchfield. We owe Gordon an enormous 

thank-you for his dedication to the task of keeping our club heading in the right direction 

over the past ten years, especially given our spread-out membership nationally, and the 

ever-declining number of viable Wolseleys still out there and in use nowadays. One good 

thing that did happen at the AGM was that we realised it’s not really essential having the 

AGM associated with a Swap Meet (it was again cancelled because of COVID), and in 

fact if anything, it’s more of a distraction than a means to get people to attend the AGM. It 

was a very social weekend where we could chat about and concentrate on just Wolseley-

related matters and interests and catch up with friends from other parts of the country. 

 

Stay safe everyone, 

Colin 

Deadline for next Wolseley Word: 

Friday 4th March 2022 
 

 

 
Seven of the nine Wolseleys which were present at the New Plymouth Vero VCC Rally 
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  (OUTGOING) CHAIRMAN’S  REPORT 
 

National Presidents report from October 

2021. 

Hi Members. 

It is once again it's my pleasure to present my 

annual report. This is my last report after 

10years as National President. 

At the 2020 AGM in Palmerston North the 

club accepted the new Constitution 

which was duly registered under the 

Incorporated Societies Act. 

The Executive has met via zoom meetings 

which have gone well and have 

involved others in discussions to do with the 

clubs management. The first three were a bit 

of an experiment however the last four have 

been more orderly and organised. 

The membership subscription of $10.00 for new members has attracted new members 

many of which have come via the Web Site. Michael has a good breakdown of this in his 

report. The Web Site is also having a positive affect for parts and I have also received 

many calls from people via it. There has been a lot happen in ten years and a lot of 

members have contributed in many ways for the benefit of the club and for fellow 

members. Included in the names I list are many others in support that I sincerely thank. 

Bill Obers was Nat Secretary followed by Winton Cleal. Michael Kruse who is doing an 

extremely good job for I think 7 years and has been great to work with as National 

Secretary. We are in contact with each other at least once a month to discuss club affairs. 

He has also established a Wolseley Car Register of cars in New Zealand. 

Colin Hey has had a lot on his plate but continues to do his best as Editor for the Wolseley 

Word. Raewynn Kruse is now managing the Web Site. These two mediums I think 

working together very well and provide good in-sight to what the club is all about and 

provide interested public with contacts etc.  

Ray Willoughby took over from the late Bill Williamson as National Spares 

Co-ordinator then Nick Stevenson and now Johnathan Gaut. Many other Christchurch 

members assist to salvage and manage the spare parts. 

In the North Lance Fitness, Steve Finch and Ivan McCutcheon and others manage the 

Ashurst spares. We cannot underestimate the asset the Wolseley Club has in having such a 

great stock of available parts. 

Sharon and Danny O'Malley have really cranked up the Regalia from the late Allan 

Frances. You both have taken a very professional approach to it. 

Paul & Noeline Billing continue to apply their professionalism towards the club’s finances 

with sound advice and options, and also do a good job of providing an ongoing list of 

activities for our more northern members to take part in. 

Lee Brehaut came in and really got involved with the new Constitution and 

also the Web site , I tell you both were big jobs. Anthony Dacre has also provided me with 

important support and direction when required. 
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  (OUTGOING) CHAIRMAN’S  REPORT - continued 
 

The 25 year continuous membership badge was also introduced which recognises those 

members who have sustained the club and in many cases taken on many roles. When 

presenting these we can recognise these members for their contributions to the club. 

All of those mentioned including other committee members and including Vice 

President Colleen Litchfield have assisted me in this role that I have had the privilege to 

do. A big thanks to Beryl for her support in many ways. 

Thanks to you all, branch committees and members included. 

I also thank our Australian friends for their fellowship and support. 

I wish the incoming committee the very best. 

All the very Best and safe travels, 

Gordon Duthie 

 

  (INCOMING) CHAIRMAN’S  REPORT 
 

Happy New Year everyone, it is that time of 

year again and after another strange year 

2022 is now in full swing.  As the new 

National President and filling some big 

shoes that Gordon has left I feel very 

privileged to have been elected into this 

position.  I must admit I was one of those 

partners that was not convinced on 

purchasing an older vehicle and to my 

surprise I came home to my daughter, son in 

law and Kevin my fiancé grinning from ear 

to ear as they had collaborated to support 

Kevin in purchasing a Wolseley from the 

Webs auction, knowing I wasn’t keen. Oh dear, here we go I thought, but the doubts I had 

where quickly put aside as I came to grips with the wonderful Wolseley club environment.  

Attending day trips, and then the last National rally was so enjoyable, and the other 

Woleseleyites we met and who have now become friends are wonderful.  I would highly 

recommend to anyone thinking of being involved, take the plunge and enjoy, it is worth 

every cent and every bit of time you can put in to it. 

I currently work in the local government arena in an advocacy and facilitation role, 

advocating for our district with other government agencies.  We have 5 wonderful children 

between us and two awesome grandsons. 

While we live in the Hauraki plains area, we have just sold our property and are now off 

on the next adventure, wherever that may take us, so we may pop up anywhere. 

My interests are photography, skiing, golf, anything beachy and my garden, I really enjoy  

growing things and having spare produce for the family, they call it mums supermarket. 

We have an interesting year ahead of us and who knows how covid will impact going 

forward, but I am sure we will meet it with confidence and get ahead of this nasty virus.  I 

would like to thank the team who support this role and the wonderful work they all do for 
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this club.  Be safe, have a wonderful new year and look forward to meeting more of you 

over the next year. 

All the best 

Colleen Litchfield 

 

  SECRETARY’S  REPORT 
 

Hi Wolseleyites,  

 

The last few months of 2021 were a time of change with 

the North Island Branch AGM in Taupo having to be 

cancelled. Then rescheduled to New Plymouth and added 

to The Garden Run. 

The National AGM in Christchurch in October was very 

different with the VCC Swap meet being postponed and 

Paul and Noeline Billing in lockdown in Auckland. This 

meant we were hosted by the Canterbury Branch for 

whole day. It started off with a look around the Parts Shed 

containers and assisting Ray and Jonathan going through 

some new/ old Parts that were purchased from the Bill Williamson Estate. Soon it was 

morning tea time with some cake and biscuits as well. Then it was time for the Executive 

meeting, and after this was done, guess what, “lunch time” with saveloys and more cake & 

biscuits, we were very well looked after.  

The AGM started at 2.00pm in the Caravan clubrooms on site at Cutler Park only a small 

walk away. This year Gordon Duthie stood down as National President after 10 years of 

excellent service to the Club , Gordon will still be around in the roll as Immediate Past 

President. When talking to Gordon I will miss his reports on the weather in Central Otago 

before we started our Wolseley business. Colleen Litchfield was elected as National 

President a step up from Vice President, she attended the meeting via Cellphone as she 

was unable to attend due to Covid restrictions. Colleen and her partner Kevin have a well 

maintained light green 6/110. The rest of the Executive stayed the same and the report that 

Colin gave on the National Rally in Greymouth  next year sounded very exciting. On the 

conclusion of the meeting, it was time for another cuppa and more delicious cake and 

biscuits. Later we meet at the Papanui RSA for an evening meal .It was great to chat with 

the Christchurch members before and during dinner knowing the AGM was all done in the 

afternoon.  

On the Sunday we tagged along with the Canterbury Veteran VCC run out in the country 

past Darfield enjoying the vteran cars and the large homestead and estate we visited before 

flying home. 

On the last weekend of October, Raewynn & I hosted the New Plymouth Garden Run. It 

went very well with the weather fine all weekend. The Lavender Farm where we had a 

picnic lunch was a highlight for me as the mountain was clear and nice photos were taken. 
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  SECRETARY’S  REPORT continued 
 

 

                   

From the left Ray Whitcombe, Bronwyn & Hugh Mackenzie, Mike & Carolyn Driscoll, Glenys Naik, Raewynn & 

Michael Kruse, Janice & Stephen Belcher, Winton Cleal and Ken Thompson enjoying the Pukeiti Walkway. 

 

Some of the Wolseleys on the garden tour - the Cleal’s 6/90, Naik’s 6/110, Mackenzie’s 6/110, Whitcombe’s 
6/110 and Driscoll’s 15/50.     
 

    

Happy Wolseleying  

Michael Kruse 
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REGALIA  SALES  AND  LIBRARY  LOANS 
 

For any Wolseley Car Club regalia (caps, shirts, badges, books etc), and for any Wolseley-

related books or technical information, please contact Danny or Sharon O’Malley on 03 

3244421 or 021 498 162 phone or text.  

Sharon can also provide copies of handbooks, workshop manuals, and parts books for 

most Wolseley models, either to loan or photocopies. Some general information Wolseley-

related books are also available to loan – please just ask her or email orders to: 

dandsomalley@gmail.com , with Name and size please. Now in stock: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

     Polycotton Overalls - $95 

 

mailto:dandsomalley@gmail.com
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  2022  NATIONAL RALLY, West Coast, UPDATE  
 

Wolseley Car Club National Rally 2022 
The Amazing West Coast of the South Island. 

Sunday 6th March 2022, finishing on Friday morning 11th March. 

 

IMPORTANT ANNOUNCEMENT 
 

After seeking advice from two official sources and a full discussion amongst the members 

of our club’s National Committee, a decision was made on 2nd February to postpone the 

National Rally until later this year (2022). The information gained pointed to significant 

risks for all rally participants due to the Omicron spread and the Red alert setting 

requirements, and we were also aware that there was some nervousness amongst some of 

those who had registered for the event already. 

The major issue facing those attending the rally is that if anyone tested positive or was 

identified as a close contact for COVID (whether it be Delta or Omicron), they would be 

required to self-isolate. There is a moderate risk of this happening, given that everyone 

(without exception) is travelling to the event from an outside region and many will be 

using common public areas (ferrys, motels, garages etc), and that the spread of Omicron is 

now accelerating. If identified, anyone attending from the South Island will be able to 

travel home but only if they can do so without an overnight stop. Those who come from 

the North Island will not be able to get back to the North Island on the ferry or by public 

transport (flights), and will have to stay put for 10 to 14 days, and if they test positive will 

probably be required to go to a MIQ facility.  

If any one person on the rally tests positive in the time they are at the event, everyone on 

the rally will be considered to be a close contact regardless of whether they show 

symptoms or not. This is because we could not reasonably expect social distancing to be 

maintained amongst everyone on the rally - especially if we have the bus trip and then eat 

and socialise in the same venues. 

We will be working with the businesses we have made bookings with to carry our 

bookings forward and therefore keep the good-faith relationship going. It may also mean 

that we will be able to invite the Australians by then. 

All of those who have registered for the event so far can decide if they would like their 

rally deposit refunded or carried forward to the new date – likely to be September – to be 

advised as soon as possible. 

We apologise and regret that this action has been necessary, however we want to keep 

everyone safe and ensure that when we do run the rally, everyone can attend without the 

fear of catching COVID, the event being disrupted, or having travel plans disrupted. 

Hope to see everyone in Greymouth later in the year. 
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   BRANCH  NEWS and EVENTS – North Island Region 

North Island Region  
 

Taranaki Garden Run 2021 
 

This year the weekend was held on the 29th – 31st October.  We had 16 registered for the 

run, all but 1 couple including Michael and I stayed at the Auto Lodge.  Unfortunately, 

due to COVID and boundary restrictions we had others who could not make it from up 

North.  

Friday night we all met at The Eliot Café and Bar for dinner and catch up.  An excellent 

meal was enjoyed by all with everybody enjoying each other’s company and getting ready 

for the busy day ahead on Saturday. 

Saturday morning, we all met at the Auto Lodge car park at 8.45am, ready for the start of 

the day, Raewynn gave a safety briefing and instructions for the day were handed out.  We 

left the Auto Lodge at 9.15am.   

Our first stop for the day was Pukeiti about ½ drive up Carrington Road under the 

Mountain.  Pukeiti has been built up over seven decades to be one of the world’s biggest 

and most distinct collections of rhododendrons and other exotics, their rich colours 

bursting into life against a backdrop of lush native rainforest.  We spent an hour at Pukeiti, 

some people walking for miles others stopping for a coffee at the Café everybody had a 

great time.  Michael led some of the girls astray, they only had time to grab a takeaway 

coffee.   

Our Next stop was Stony River Pottery, after a slight hiccup in the instructions (oops) we 

all managed to find the place, we were looking for.  The garden has been developed over 

the last 40 years with the biggest Avocado tree laden in fruit that I had ever seen. The 

Villa homestead was built in 1904.  There were also interesting stands of bamboo.  The 

pottery showroom is in in this restful and tranquil garden.  

From here we proceeded to our lunch stop at Pihama Lavender.  We enjoyed a great picnic 

lunch which was paid for by the club which consisted of subway sandwiches, fruit and tea 

and coffee.  The Lavender farm is a working farm in the historic diary factory and is 

almost 6 acres.  It includes an indoor fernery, a Mediterranean courtyard and river walks.  

The garden uses permaculture principles. People took the opportunity to take photos of the 

lined-up Wolseley’s.  The Mountain was really showing its beauty and there were a few 

beautiful photos taken by some.   

We then travelled back to Koru on Koru Sculpture Garden and Gallery.  This location is 

situated in the old Koru Village celebrates contemporary art in a purpose-built studio 

situated amongst a warm and cheerful cottage garden.  

From here it was decided that we would head back to our accommodation to have a rest 

and recharge for the evening.   We then re-grouped at 5.30pm at the Julianna’s restaurant 

at the Auto Lodge for pre-dinner drinks.  6.30pm we were seated for our meal.  A 

Christmas theme at the table with Christmas Cracker, great service and a lovely menu 

designed for the Wolseley Car Club.   

The night was made extra special with presentations of club trophies.  These included: 
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   BRANCH  NEWS and EVENTS – North Island Region, continued 

 

Most Enthusiastic Member -which was won by Murray and Sue Bethell.  Unfortunately 

due to COVID restrictions the Bethell’s were unable to make the run, Winton will ensure 

that they receive their trophy. 

Certificate of Recognition went to Larry and Glenys Naik 

New trophy donated by Winton and Ruth Cleal – People’s Choice went to Larry and 

Glenys Naik. 

Loris Whitcombe then reminded the group of a few blubbers that happened during the 

weekend.  This was quite entertaining with Bronwyn causing the most mayhem, mm she 

blamed the driver not listening to the Navigator.  

Sunday Morning, we met again at 9.30am to hold our AGM which was cancelled earlier in 

the year due to COVID restrictions, then most people departed for home.  

A great weekend, good company and fellowship.  Looking forward to the next adventures. 

 

Raewynn and Michael Kruse  

          People’s Choice went to Larry and Glenys Naik,   
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   BRANCH  NEWS and EVENTS – North Island Region, continued 

 

North Island Branch Christmas lunch, held in the Horowhenua area. 

 

The Northern group held a separate xmas lunch in the Waikato area. 

On a very sunny Saturday afternoon 17 members gathered at Murrayfield café. Which is 

situated just south of Shannon. This is a very nice venue for car people to gather with a 

large car park with trees on the west side that offer shelter from the sun for the cars. The 

Café itself is like a large barn with a very high roof. This means when it is busy the noise 

level is very low, and you can hear what is being said. We had a fixed menu of Chicken, 

fish, vegetables, and a choice of salads. You of course could have wine or beer with your 

meal. To finish we had the most delicious berry desert with ice cream and cream finishing 

with coffee and tea. This meal would normally cost $31 but our branch subsidises certain 

events and this is one of them. So, it cost our members only $16. 

After lunch we drove to 

the property of our 

friends Basil and Bev.  

Basil has a very nice 

vehicle collection from 

a 1924 Essex to very 

new American muscle 

car that originally 

belonged to someone in 

the American film 

industry. He also has a 

very rare Honda sports.  

His collection also 

includes a few veteran 

motor bikes and a 

Second World War 

bike. These bikes have 

been restored to the 

highest standard. Next 

door his wife has a 

room with her 

embroidering machine 

which she demonstrated 

to our wives and 

partners.  This finished 

off a very nice day out 

with our Wolseley cars 

and friends. 

Regards 

Winton 
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   BRANCH  NEWS and EVENTS – North Island Region, continued 

 

All events cancelled due to COVID Red setting: 

Hi everyone 

Just a quick note to say that both the meal and movie outing on the 20th February, and now 

the Brit and Euro Car Show (our biggest club and regional show on the calendar) have 

been cancelled.  

We’ll advise you of anything else that does come along as soon as we know about it. 

In the meantime please stay safe. 

Noeline Billing 

 

 

Christchurch Branch  
News and Events 
Now that January has come and gone, we can start to look forward to getting into a few of 

our own activities now, especially given that COVID Red setting is dealing a severe blow 

to many of the bigger activities we like to schedule into our calendar this time of year. 

The Mechanical Swap Meet in Hororata was promptly cancelled the day after the 

announcement came out. Gone are the following – the Skope Classic Meeting, Hanmer 

Motorfest and the Rangiora RSA run in February, and the huge Twin Rivers car show and 

run in March. The Ashburton Swap Meet in May has already been cancelled, and probably 

the Winchester Swap meet in April will also be a casualty – time will tell. Also at threat 

will be the Ashburton Rotary rally in April, however at this stage it’s still on. 

On the bright side, this does open the door for us to organise more of our own events, 

which we will now do. Look out for a few more informal and local picnic runs and 

afternoon meet-ups – these will be notified by email by Stuart Penny, and slotted into our 

calendar in the newsletter once we get them planned. Stuart has been doing a superb job to 

keep us informed of what’s going on in the absence of a regular newsletter over the past 

few months. 

The year’s activities began 

with the annual Little River 

picnic gathering on New 

Year’s day, which most of 

Christchurch’s vintage and 

classic car clubs now attend. 

Once again we struck 

perfect weather, and many 

of our members turned up 

either in their Wolseley or 

another classic vehicle. 

Many were glad of our club 

shelter being there – it did provide a lot of respite from the sun in the afternoon, and was  
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   BRANCH  NEWS and EVENTS – Christchurch, continuted 
 

the focal point of our socialising. By lunchtime cars were parked 3-deep around the 

perimeter of the domain – probably well over 300 altogether. The best thing about this  

event is the ability to wander around and look at all the cars and catch up with friends from 

other clubs. 

On Sunday 23rd January we had our second outing for the year – a garden visit to 

‘Stonycrop’, a private garden in West Melton. Although only 7 years old and established 

on really stony ground, this garden is thriving and already looks 3 times it’s age. It’s 

owned and tended by Helen and Brian Coker who enthusiastically look after the affairs of 

the local garden club, but what is remarkable is that Brian is confined to a wheelchair. 

Consequently many of the garden plots are raised about half a metre off the ground using a 

mixture of rock and wooden borders. 

The garden at Stonycrop – a residential garden on a 3500 sqm section. 

 

Idlewood has pretty much become the hub of our activities recently, particularly now that 

a few of the regulars have returned from holidays over the Christmas period. There is 

someone there every Saturday morning now either sorting out or collecting parts, keeping 

the place tidy and the trees watered, or just calling in for a chat. Amongst the shelter of the 

trees and sitting well within the path of sunlight, it is a pleasant place to be on most days. 

The demand for parts has been relentless over the recent couple of months, and Jonathan 

and I have been busy trying to keep up with it all. Our formal working bees and branch 

committee meeting are still happening on the second Saturday of every month – please do 

not hesitate coming out to them, as there is always around 10 to 20 of us there. Please do 

remember to scan in to the QR code on the clubroom window when you arrive, and you 

can also wear a face-mask if you feel more comfortable doing so. It goes without saying 

you should not come if you have any flu-like symptoms.  

I don’t have a lot to report in the way of news about members of cars. Tom and Marie 

Malloy have recently sold their 1300, and it’s been purchased by Danny O’Malley and 

added to his collection. Talking of Danny, Graham Quate spent a couple of days helping 

with Danny’s Police 6/90 before Christmas, and sorted out some fuel and ignition issues 

for him, so that’s now back out on the road again which is great to see. Danny has been 

attracted to sirens and red flashing lights all of his life, so he likes being out in it! 
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   BRANCH  NEWS and EVENTS – Christchurch, continuted 
 

Tara and Blue Gallagher now have Tara’s 1300 back on the road again after a total 

bodywork and mechanical restoration that’s only taken about a year to complete, and it’s 

looking like a brand-new car (see photo). Its first run was to Idlewood on 23rd January. 

We’ve heard that Chris McLeay has not been well lately and has spent some time in 

hospital – our best wishes go out to him - we hope you make a speedy recovery Chris. 

Other members have been in purchasing parts for odd jobs on their cars, so there’s 

obviously been a bit of activity happening over the holiday period. 

 

Tara Gallagher’s 1300, fresh from a major restoration, complete with a boot full of period accessories. 

 

Cheers everyone. 

Colin Hey 

 

 

Christchurch Branch Coming Events:  
 

Monday 7th February – Waitangi Day Run 
Now that our ususal Waitangi Day event, the Rangiora RSA Classic and Vintage Rally has 

been cancelled, we will go ahead and organise our own picnic run as a substitute. 

Meet in the Pack’n’Save Rangiora Car Park, Southbrook Road, at 11.00am, come armed 

with your picnic chairs and lunch. 

From there we’ll drive to Ashley 

Gorge through Loburn and enjoy 

a picnic lunch in the reserve 

area. If you can’t make it to 

Rangiora, just go straight to 

Ashley Gorge and we’ll see you 

there. 
Coming activities continued on next page…. 
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   BRANCH  NEWS and EVENTS – Christchurch Branch, continued 

 

Saturday 12th February - Working Bee at Idlewood, followed by 

committee meeting. 
The usual working bee/social opportunity/parts buying and sorting session. Starts about 

9.30am. Morning tea is provided, and those who wish to can stay on for lunch and the 

branch committee meeting straight afterwards. 

Because the move to COVID red will effectively stop some of our major events happening 

for the foreseeable future (organised by others), we will spend a bit of time on our branch 

calendar of events to ensure we have a few outings to look forward to. 

 

Further events will be notified by Stuart Penny by email until the March 

newsletter is published.

 
Southern Region -  News and Events 
This is my first report as Southern Regional President. 

Bryan Kelly has very ably carried this out for many years and now retires by rotation, 

thanks Bryan - but sorry no gold watch!!!!! 

I am assisted by, new position Vice President, Gavin Turner, so it takes 2 people to replace 

Bryan, just like the Government. 

Faithfull Fergus and Mary-Jane Sime are 

Secretary Treasurer. 

Gordon was the recipient of the B Govern 

Trophy for the most enthusiastic member. 

Our AGM was well attended by 22 members 

at the “Weavers Retreat” in Mosgiel. 

  

My GUNNER REPORT 

We were gunner have a Wolseley display at 

the Auto Spectacular - now 2022. 

We were gunner have a dinner and 25 year 

membership presentation, now a little later. 

We were gunner have a Wolseley Wonder 

[car run] and visit a 92 year old gentleman that builds planes. 

All will have to wait until next Covid level. 

Keep calm and carry on !! 

On the lighter side at our local AGM our Hornet had some clutch problems. 

Gordon bleeds and I pump . We had to drive home in 2nd gear with no clutch, not too far 

thank goodness and only one set of traffic lights. 

Problem was fixed by installing a reconditioned Master and Slave cylinder. 

 

Regards everyone 

George Strong. 

 
Bernie & Elaine Horn after the Southern AGM 
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   Something for our FWD enthusiasts………….. 

 
 

  



 21 

 
 



 22 

 

 



 23 

Buy and Sell             
 

1936 Wolseley 14HP Series II 

In really nice condition after a significant amount of restoration work, including a repaint 

and a full professional engine recondition. Much of the interior is in excellent original 

condition. Runs and drives well – a great classic car to own. Reluctantly selling due to age 

and health issues. Written valuation completed by Waimak Classic Cars for $25,000, 

before engine overhaul was carried out. Asking $25,000. Contact Peter Heaslip, Phone 03 

6937025. Car is in Geraldine. 

 

For Sale : 

1939 Wolseley 1885 Series 3. Registered with current W.O.F. Running gear good, 2 new 

radials tyres on front, and new fuel pump. Front seats rebuilt new tan vinyl. Car is in 

Nelson Phone Reg Nicholson 0273255490. Price $6500 O.N.O. 
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